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Email to: DPH.DON@State.MA.US 
Copy: Colleen Meehan 
Subject: DON Application-Berkshire Health Systems, Inc. #BHS23072710-OL 
Due by November 6th (Monday) 
 
Mr. Dennis Renaud, Program Director 
Determination of Need Program 
Massachusetts Department of Public Health 
67 Forest Street 
Marlborough, MA 01752 
 
Dear Mr. Renaud: 
 
Thank you for allowing written testimony on this topic.  My name is Michael Marcus.  I have
had the pleasure of working for Integritus Healthcare for the last 12 years as an
Administrator and Regional Director of Operations. I’ve been in Healthcare Operations my
entire career, spending the last 20 years working with organizations in MA and CT. I’ve had
the fortune of knowing and working with leaders and staff members from our Berkshire
Homes during my time with Integritus, and currently oversee operations of Mt. Greylock,
North Adams and Williamstown Commons. 
 
 I was initially very excited to hear of the plans to re-open North Adams Regional
Hospital. North County is lacking primary care physicians, physician extenders, behavioral
health services (including, but not limited to substance abuse treatment), urgent care and
home care services. I see the struggle of North Adams and Williamstown on a daily basis
and the challenges they face trying to manage with limited resources, often sending
residents into Vermont to get the services they need.  
 
My concern with the hospital is the number of swing beds that are being looked at. What
North County doesn’t need is more skilled nursing beds. Skilled nursing facilities depend on
our Medicare revenue to survive. We are underfunded for many of our residents and the
S/T population we have helps us stay in operation. I believe the DON application, if
approved, would allow North Adams Hospital the use of 18 swing beds. We average 30
Medicare residents between North Adams and Williamstown and this would devastate our
business, effectively depleting the revenue necessary to reinvest in the staff, the
environment, and the services necessary to continue to operate those two skilled nursing
facilities.   
 
Thank you for listening to my concerns, as I would love to see the hospital open, just not at
the expense of the two nursing facilities that service the area. I am simply asking to limit the
number of swing beds that NARH can access and use to 2 versus the current allowable
number 18.  
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Thank you so much for listening, 
 
Mike 

Michael Marcus
Regional Director of Operations
Integritus Healthcare
75 North Street, Suite 210
Pittsfield, MA 01202
Cell: 413-553-7849
mmarcus@integritus1.org

www.integritushealthcare.org
Because YOU are a Part of US

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This e-mail communication and any attachments may
contain confidential and privileged information for the use of the designated recipients named
above. If you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that you have received this
communication in error and that any review, disclosure, dissemination, distribution or copying
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November 6, 2023 
 
Mr. Dennis Renaud, Program Director 
Determination of Need Program 
Massachusetts Department of Public Health 
67 Forest Street 
Marlborough, MA 01752 
 

Subject: DON Application-Berkshire Health Systems, Inc. #BHS23072710-OL 

 

Dear Mr. Renaud: 

Thank you for allowing written testimony on this topic. My name is Nicholas Lausier. I was raised in New England and 
have worked in healthcare for the past 18 years serving people across The Commonwealth. I have been a Nursing 
Assistant, Admissions Director, Regional Director of Sales, Administrator-In-Training, Nursing Home Administrator and 
now Regional Director of Operations at Integritus Healthcare, who serves more than 2,300 individuals and employs 
more than 3,000 staff across Massachusetts. I have had the pleasure of working with many hospital partners across the 
State and the continuum of care as we shift from a fee for service industry to one grounded in high value with 
sustainable costs. 

I was thrilled to hear of the plans to re-open North Adams Regional Hospital (NARH). North County is lacking primary 
care physicians, physician extenders, behavioral health services (including, but not limited to substance abuse 
treatment), urgent care and home care services. Today, many of these services are provided over the state line. As a 
matter of fact, the medical directors of both North County Skilled Nursing Facilities work out of a practice in South 
County, an hour away (Suburban Medical). 

What North County doesn’t need is more skilled nursing beds. In 2020, Sweet Brook, a skilled nursing facility, closed due 
to low occupancy, particularly in the Medicare payor category. Skilled nursing facilities depend on this source of revenue 
to off set the $40.00 per patient day shortfall we receive from Medicaid (which is 70%-80% of the total revenue for most 
MA SNFs). Oddly enough, this closure did not result in a lack of skilled nursing services in North County at all. The 
combined average daily census for Medicare in the two remaining skilled nursing facilities (SNFs) in Northern Berkshire 
County is (and has been) approximately 30 patients (using Medicare benefit). As I understand the DON application, if 
approved would allow NARH the use of 18 swing beds, which would effectively deplete the revenue necessary to 
reinvest in the staff, the environment, and the services necessary to continue to operate those skilled nursing facilities. 

I’m sure most residents of Northern Berkshire County don’t realize this complication and the hardship it will cause as it 
relates to travel for skilled nursing needs. The other complication that is being under-stated is the vacancy rate for 
nursing and ancillary staff in Northern Berkshire County. It often takes several days for a nurse to be able to assess a 
resident in their home after discharge. Knowing this is not ideal, I assume there are vacancies in home care. The current 
vacancy rate in skilled nursing in northern Berkshire County for certified nursing aides (CNAs) and licensed nurses are 
64% and 28% respectively, and 52% and 42% respectively in all of Berkshire County. For Integritus, this translates into 
needing to recruit 57 FTE’s of certified nursing aides and 12 FTE’s of licensed nurses to our skilled nursing facilities in 
Williamstown and North Adams. As a result of the reality that the skilled workforce is not available, Integritus currently 
employs several traveling nurses (C.N.A.s, LPNs and RNs) from other states who charge a premium of 70% or more with 
a cost of $3.7M for the two northern Berkshire skilled nursing facilities. This is not sustainable for any length of time. 

I’m honored to have seen Integritus Healthcare fund hundreds of CNAs and nurses over the years. Currently we continue 
to make considerable efforts to invest in the pipeline for CNAs and licensed staff (most notably our collaboration with 
McCann Technical School and our program to pay for class time as worked time, our support of the new MCLA nursing 
program and our long-term partnership with Berkshire Community College). These efforts take money and time to bear 



fruit and it is unclear how we will gain traction from these and other strategic efforts to recruit and retain staff in an 
environment that includes critical access designation only to the new acute care hospital. Frankly, I’m sure this new 
paradigm will likely provide an incentive for existing Integritus staff to migrate to the CAH. 

I can’t say as I would blame them. The hospital’s critical access designation will provide it the ability to receive 
reimbursement for allowable costs plus a 1% profit. This creates an opportunity for the hospital to pay wages that 
exceed what nursing homes can pay based on their reimbursement. This inequity, despite the acute and post-acute 
providers serving the same geography, provides the hospital an advantage in wages that will create incentives for our 
existing staff to migrate to the hospital for employment. I believe it will also destabilize the services at Williamstown 
Commons and North Adams Commons creating recruitment and retention challenges in an already challenging 
landscape. 

At the heart of value-based care models, the future of healthcare being driven by CMS, is well coordinated, person 
centered care, in the right place, at the right time. For many, recovery can be done at home; for some, recovery in skilled 
nursing is the right place at the time. While we know most do not ever want to live long term in a skilled nursing facility, 
most are relieved this service is available when they need it. The existing plan to use 18 swing beds as skilled nursing 
beds at any given time will add to overall healthcare costs by retaining patients in a hospital setting instead of 
discharging them to a lower cost community setting, or a skilled nursing facility. 

Please appreciate I’m not motivated to stop the reopening of NARH.  I’m motivated to assure services are not 
duplicative and aimed at filling the existing gaps in the healthcare delivery system in Northern Berkshire County. As 
such I would ask the following of the Determination of Need program: 

1. Limit the number of swing beds that NARH can access and use to 2 versus the current allowable number 18. 

2. Impose a 2-year moratorium on recruiting our staff by requiring NARH to staff with agency nursing so the labor 
market is not destabilized. 

3. Ask for a community health needs assessment to be completed. 

 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Thank you, 
Nick Lausier 
 
 
Nicholas F. Lausier, LNHA 
Regional Director of Operations 
Integritus Healthcare  
75 North Street, Suite 210  
Pittsfield, MA 01202  
Cell:  (603) 762-3246 
nlausier@integritus1.org 
www.integritushealthcare.org  
Because YOU are a Part of US  
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November 6, 2023
 
Dennis Renaud, Director
Determination of Need Program
Massachusetts Department of Public Health
67 Forest St.
Marlborough, MA 01752
 
By email to DPH.DON@State.MA.US
 
Re:      Determination of Need (DoN) Application #BHS-23072710-OL
 
Dear Mr. Renaud,
 
1199SEIU represents more than 80,000 healthcare workers in hospitals, long-term care
facilities, and who provide homecare in Massachusetts.  Among these workers are more than
50 who are employed by Berkshire Health Systems at the North County sites in North Adams. 
Some of these individuals were formerly employed at the North Adams Regional Hospital.
 
We are very pleased that a federal rule change has enabled NARH to qualify as a Critical
Access Hospital and hope that the reopening of NARH will result in improved healthcare
services to patients in this geographic area.
 
199SEIU has had extensive discussion with Berkshire Health leadership and has reached a
mutual understanding of the role of our Union at the re-opened NARH and other Berkshire
Health facilities going forward.  We are very pleased to continue to represent the current
workers at Berkshire Health North and look forward to working with our members and
Berkshire Health management as the new NARH is opened.  We are in support of a new
license for this facility.
 
Thank you for your consideration of our comments.
 
 
Elisabeth L. Daley
on behalf of the 1199SEIU Ten Taxpayer Group
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November 6, 2023



Dennis Renaud, Director

Determination of Need Program

Massachusetts Department of Public Health

67 Forest St.

Marlborough, MA 01752



By email to DPH.DON@State.MA.US



Re:	Determination of Need (DoN) Application #BHS-23072710-OL



Dear Mr. Renaud,



1199SEIU represents more than 80,000 healthcare workers in hospitals, long-term care facilities, and who provide homecare in Massachusetts.  Among these workers are more than 50 who are employed by Berkshire Health Systems at the North County sites in North Adams.  Some of these individuals were formerly employed at the North Adams Regional Hospital.



We are very pleased that a federal rule change has enabled NARH to qualify as a Critical Access Hospital and hope that the reopening of NARH will result in improved healthcare services to patients in this geographic area.



199SEIU has had extensive discussion with Berkshire Health leadership and has reached a mutual understanding of the role of our Union at the re-opened NARH and other Berkshire Health facilities going forward.  We are very pleased to continue to represent the current workers at Berkshire Health North and look forward to working with our members and Berkshire Health management as the new NARH is opened.  We are in support of a new license for this facility.



Thank you for your consideration of our comments.





Elisabeth L. Daley

on behalf of the 1199SEIU Ten Taxpayer Group
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Dennis Renaud, Director 
Determination of Need Program 
Massachusetts Department of Public Health 
67 Forest St. 
Marlborough, MA 01752 
 
By email to DPH.DON@State.MA.US 
 
Re: Determination of Need (DoN) Application #BHS-23072710-OL 
 
Dear Mr. Renaud, 
 
1199SEIU represents more than 80,000 healthcare workers in hospitals, long-term care facilities, 
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patients in this geographic area. 
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mutual understanding of the role of our Union at the re-opened NARH and other Berkshire 
Health facilities going forward.  We are very pleased to continue to represent the current workers 
at Berkshire Health North and look forward to working with our members and Berkshire Health 
management as the new NARH is opened.  We are in support of a new license for this facility. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our comments. 
 
 
Elisabeth L. Daley 
on behalf of the 1199SEIU Ten Taxpayer Group 
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